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WHAT’S INSIDE THIS MONTH: 
 

• Winter Meetings. 

• President’s Message. 

• Dues and Advertising Rates for 2022. 

• Legal Counsel’s COVID-19 Update. 

• APi Distribution & ASDCO Merger 

• MICA Future Meeting Dates. 

• U.S. Department of Labor Announces Annual Adjust-
ments to OSHA Civil Penalties. 

• U.S. Department of Labor Reminds Specific Employers 
to Submit Required 2021 Injury, Illness Data by March 
2, 2022. 

• Dodge Momentum Index Declines in December. 

• U.S. Economy Grows in Fourth Quarter, But Invest-
ment in Structures Declines Again, Says ABC. 

• Construction Firms Foresee Growing Demand for Most 
Types of Projects, As 74 Percent of Firms Plan to Hire 
in 2022 Despite Supply Chain and Labor Challenges. 

 
WINTER BOARD AND COMMITTEE MEETINGS 
 
The Board of Directors of MICA and committees held their 
winter meetings on January 21 & 22, 2022, in Scottsdale, Ari-
zona.  The committees that met on January 21st were the Merit 
Shop, Labor, Promotion & Membership, Safety & Environmen-
tal, and the Past Presidents’ Planning Committee. 
 
The Merit Shop and Labor committees reviewed the workloads 
within the MICA region.  They discussed business issues that 
the insulation contractor is dealing with including the manpow-
er needs and training. 
 
The Promotion and Membership committee discussed several 
ways to promote MICA and the insulation industry to the busi-
ness community.  The committee will be working closely with 
the new management association group to broaden MICA’s 
search for new contractor members and to continue to develop 
value adding programs to our member firms. 

 
The Safety & Environmental committee reviewed the applica-
tion process for the 17th annual “Safety Best Practices” award.  
The committee agreed to simplify the application process.  The 
committee will develop specific questions for particular sec-
tions of a company’s safety program that will be under review.  
The committee anticipates that the questions being asked will 
be more concise and clear in the requirements about a compa-
ny’s safety program.  Notice of the award application process 
will be sent to the members in late February/early March of this 
year. 
 
The Past Presidents’ Planning committee met and reviewed 
MICA’s Vision Statement and Strategic Initiatives.  The past 
presidents are asked to identify and discuss emerging issues 
facing the insulation industry and the MICA members.  As new 
issues are identified, the past presidents review the vision state-
ment to see if a new strategic initiative needs to be added or 
existing initiatives removed.  No new initiatives were added at 
this meeting. 
 
The Board of Directors met on Saturday, January 22, 2022.  
Part of the agenda was to approve the technical programs for 
the 65th annual spring convention of MICA.  This convention 
will be held June 19 to 22, 2022, at the Hyatt Regency Coconut 
Point Resort in Bonita Springs, FL.  Create memories that will 
last a lifetime at the award-winning tropical resort near Naples, 
Florida.  Enjoy exclusive access to five water slides, four re-
freshing pools, a lazy river, and a secluded private island.  
From family retreats to romantic escapes, this Southwest Flori-
da resort in Bonita Springs offers endless excitement in a beau-
tiful setting.  Explore the beauty and culture that surrounds the 
resort.  Discover the many local art galleries, museums, shops, 
restaurants, and entertainment venues found minutes from the 
property. Take your adventure to the water with chartered fish-
ing trips and excursions through the Everglades.  Children and 
adults alike will find plenty of activities to keep them busy dur-
ing the free time. This is one of those unique experiences that 
you should not miss.  Begin now to plan your participation at 
our 65th annual spring convention. 
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 
 
TO:  THE MICA MEMBERSHIP 
 

I hope you all were able to enjoy the Holiday Season and 
have had a great start to 2022!  The MICA Board met in 
Scottsdale, AZ, in January to work on the program for 
the June Convention, along with a few other items during 
this year of transition from long-time executive secretary, 
Tom & Cindy Shimerda, to The Association Office man-
agement team.  
 
The Board is very excited to finally be able to hold the 
annual convention this year after missing out the last two 
years due to COVID.  The site in Florida is beautiful, the 
program will be stellar, and the social opportunities will 
be plentiful.  I am excited to see everyone there – espe-
cially with this year being the final convention for Tom 
& Cindy.  It will be a bittersweet farewell for the two of 
them, and we hope that everyone can attend this year. 
 
Last month I spoke about pushing yourself past that com-
fort level during the holiday season.  Expanding on that 
idea is the topic of the “comfort crisis”.  As I sit here 
writing this message, the high today in Wisconsin is -5 
degrees with a windchill of -30 degrees.  Nothing about 
temperatures that cold is “comfortable”… however, there 
are a lot of things in our world to make our lives more 
and more comfortable.  Remote start on the vehicle, heat-
ed seats in the car, even heated steering wheels to make 
sure we don’t have any discomfort in our commute.  
When we get home, we pull the vehicle into the attached 
garage, sit on the soft couch, watch TV from any one of 
500 channels or an endless selection of entertainment on 
demand.   
 
Our world today is full of creature comforts and technol-
ogies that certainly make our lives easier, more efficient 

and more adaptable.  However, many of these same bene-
fits take away natural difficulties and hardships that our 
bodies and minds use to grow and develop.  
 
The book by Michael Easter entitled “The Comfort Crisis: 
Embrace Discomfort to Reclaim Your Wild, Happy, 
Healthy Self” is a fantastic read that follows the author as 
he embarks on a month-long, first-time caribou hunt in the 
dead of winter in the Alaskan Artic Wilderness.  The au-
thor encompasses the story of the hunt with a plethora of 
facts, studies, and interviews from a number of experts 
around the world that educate us on the different aspects 
of our lives and how they are negatively affected by to-
day’s creature comforts.  By stepping outside of these 
comforts, and challenging ourselves with some forms of 
discomfort, we are able to better our physical health, men-
tal health and relationships immensely.  
 
My request to you this month is to find something that is 
challenging/uncomfortable and accomplish it, then reflect 
on how you felt physically and mentally after that given 
thing.  It could be something as simple as staying off so-
cial media for a couple days in a row; running farther than 
you ever have by just 1 more mile; staying away from pro-
cessed/fast foods for 1 week; leaving the TV off for a few 
nights and reading a book or playing some games with 
your kids. 
  
My family and myself have found ourselves accomplish-
ing a number of small challenges and truly enjoying the 
journey as we keep improving ourselves through each one.    
 
Sincerely, 
 
Rudy Nigl 
MICA President 
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BOARD SETS DUES AND ADVERTISING 
RATES FOR 2022 
 
At its October meeting, the Board of Directors of MICA 
approved MICA’s operating budget for 2022.  In its delib-
erations, the Board voted a modest $25.00 increase in the 
annual membership dues for contractor and associate 
member firms.  The Board is very cognizant of the current 
state of the economy and wants to keep MICA affordable 
to all current and prospective members.  The Board felt 
that it was prudent to approve a modest increase in the 
dues structure as it begins to implement a strategic transi-
tion in the association’s normal operations.  Contractor 
member annual dues for 2022 are set at $775.00.  The 
annual dues for associate member firms is $575.00.  The 
2022 membership renewal notices have been mailed to all 
current member firms.  We are anticipating 100% renew-
als and look forward to your continued participation in 
MICA in 2022.  
 
Advertising in the MICA Messenger continues to be an 
excellent forum to reach the membership on a monthly 
basis.  As such, advertising rates for 2022 remain the 
same as in 2021.  The advertising renewal contracts and 
applications for advertising for those who are currently 
not advertising in the newsletter were mailed to the asso-
ciate member firms.  Contact the MICA office if you need 
an electronic copy of your dues or advertising invoices. 
 
If you have not placed an ad in the newsletter or if you 
have advertised in the past, 2022 would be a great year to 
start advertising in the newsletter.  Just call the MICA 
office, and we will get you started. 

LEGAL COUNSEL’S COVID – 19 UPDATE 
 
MICA’s legal counsel, Gary Auman, has been tracking 
the ongoing events surrounding OSHA’s ETS for Vac-
cination and Testing.  Gary’s update below was emailed 
to the MICA membership.  It is reproduced below for 
those who may not be on our email list.serv. 
 
Effective today, January 26th the OSHA ETS for COVID-
19 for employers with more than 100 employees is with-
drawn. OSHA made this announcement on January 25th 
in the Federal Register, stating: 
 
Although OSHA is withdrawing the Vaccination and 
Testing ETS as an enforceable emergency temporary 
standard, OSHA is not withdrawing the ETS to the extent 
that it serves as a proposed rule under section 6(c)(3) of 
the Act, and this action does not affect the ETS’s status as 
a proposal under section 6(b) of the Act or otherwise af-
fect the status of the notice-and comment rulemaking 
commenced by the Vaccination and Testing ETS. See 29 
U.S.C. 655(c)(3). 
 
Notwithstanding the withdrawal of the Vaccination and 
Testing ETS, OSHA continues to strongly encourage the 
vaccination of workers against the continuing dangers 
posed by COVID-19 in the workplace. 
 
That statement, along with Labor Secretary Marty Wal-
sh’s comments following the Supreme Court’s decision 
to stay the ETS, clearly indicate that OSHA will aggres-

(Continued on page 9) 
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violation down to Other Than Serious.  If you are so cited 
you will have two options  - accept the citation as issued 
and try to negotiate a lower penalty or defend the citation 
before the Occupational Safety and Health Review Com-
mission.  
 
APi DISTRIBUTION & ASDCO MERGER 
 
We are excited to announce, APi Distribution & ASDCO 
are merging companies to become Tenet.  As we collabo-
rate through this journey, we continue to create a dedicat-
ed team led by experts who foster deep relationships with 
our customers and vendor partners.  This integration will 
bring more value to our partners by leveraging our two 
companies' combined capacity, capability, geographic 
footprint, and product offerings.  We are on track to 
launch the new brand and company on January 1st, 2022.  
 
To develop clear and concise messaging, you can find our 
latest updates below:  

• APi Distribution & ASDCO continue to operate as 
separate companies until Dec 31st.  

• Unless communicated, your current contacts have not 
changed  

• We will be updating our website to include a more 

extensive product offering  

(Continued on page 11) 

 

sively enforce safeguards to protect employees in the 
workplace.  So, where are we now? 
 
The National Emphasis Program (NEP) for COVID is 
still in place.  The NEP essentially gives OSHA probable 
cause to enter any workplace and at the very least ask to 
see the employer’s COVID protection program.  In the 
last paragraph of his statement Secretary Walsh stated 
that “OSHA will do everything in its existing authority to 
hold businesses accountable for protection workers, in-
cluding under the COVID-19 National Emphasis Pro-
gram and General Duty Clause.”  This applies to ALL 
employers, not just those with over 100 employees.   
 
In light of the preceding all employers, large and small, 
must have a COVID protection plan in place.  That plan 
must include feasible steps and controls to protect em-
ployees from COVID-19.  At a minimum this requires 
complying with the CDC guidelines and any state or local 
healthcare requirements for business.   
 
For now, we believe that most COVID enforcement ac-
tivities by OSHA will be in responses to employee com-
plaints.  Please remember that any citations issued for 
COVID violations will be issued under the General Duty 
Clause.  All General Duty Clause violations are cited as 
serious.  OSHA will not negotiate a General Duty Clause 

(Continued from page 6) 
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FUTURE MICA MEETING DATES 
 
2022 Winter Meetings — January 20 — 23, 2022, Hyatt Re-
gency The Scottsdale Resort at McCormick Ranch, Scottsdale, 
AZ. 
 
65th Annual Spring Convention — June 19 — 22, 2022, Hyatt 
Regency Coconut Point Resort, Bonita Springs, FL. 
 
Fall 2022 Annual Fall Business Meeting — October 13 & 14, 
2022, Omaha Marriott Downtown, Omaha, NE. 
 
2023 Winter Meetings — TBD  
 
66th Annual Spring Convention — June 19 — 22, 2023, Chey-
enne Mountain Resort, Colorado Springs, CO. 
 
68th Annual Spring Convention — June 16 — 19, 2025, Hyatt 
Regency Coconut Point Resort, Bonita Springs, FL. 
 
 

MICA MEMBER ADDRESS/INFO. UPDATES 
Be sure to inform the MICA office of any changes or correc-
tions to your listing for either the MICA Directory, e-mail cor-
respondence or mailing address.  Even if you update your 
company listing on the MICA website, please inform the 
MICA office of the changes.  We try to be as current as possi-
ble with your help.   

• Any shared location (between APi Distribution & ASDCO) 
will merge to operate as one  

• Our warehouse in Arden Hills has been under construction 
to allow for more office space and collaboration.  

• Tenet officially has a logo, mission, vision and values to 
guide our company.  

• We have a new warehouse in Billings, MT  

• We have updated our Terms & Conditions and have sent 
out new credit applications to all partners  

 
Some updates you will notice include our email addresses, our 
website link, a few address updates, more product categories, 
new team members and more warehouse locations... to name a 
few. This is why we felt it was important you were made aware 
of these updates.  
 
Our dedication to our customers and relentless efforts to have 
the products you need for your job site will not change. If you 
have any questions, feel free to reach out directly to your sales 
representative or us.  
 
Why Tenet?  
Tenet is a belief or a principle held true. As a company name, it 
demonstrates our unyielding commitment to the intimate, re-
sponsive, expert-level service our company can promise – one 
that lives in the organization’s DNA. Lastly, it is a palindrome, 
which means it is the  same forwards and backward, which gave 
us an excellent logo design. 
 
1238 Grey Fox Rd, Arden Hills, MN 55112 | 651-604-2836 | 
www.tenetsolutions.com 

(Continued from page 9) 
 



 

 

 

 



 

 

DODGE MOMENTUM INDEX DECLINES IN 
DECEMBER 
 
Commercial and institutional planning end the year on a 
down note, but full-year measures show strong perfor-
mance 
 
HAMILTON, New Jersey – January 7, 2022 — The 
Dodge Momentum Index fell 3% in December to 166.4 
(2000=100), down from the revised November reading of 
170.7.  The Momentum Index, issued by Dodge Con-
struction Network, is a monthly measure of the initial 
report for nonresidential building projects in planning, 
which have been shown to lead construction spending for 
nonresidential buildings by a full year.  In December, 
commercial planning fell 4%, and institutional planning 
slipped 1%. 
 
Despite these declines, 2021 was a banner year for the 
Dodge Momentum Index — despite the lingering risks of 
COVID-19 and low demand for some types of nonresi-
dential buildings.  Throughout the year, the overall Mo-
mentum Index increased 23%, the strongest annual gain 
since 2005.  Both the commercial and institutional com-
ponents of the Momentum Index saw similar gains — 
with their levels of activity reaching 13- and 14-year 
highs, respectively. 
 
A total of 21 projects with a value of $100 million or 
more entered planning in December.  The leading com-
mercial projects were the $300 million OKANA Resort in 
Oklahoma City, OK, and the $200 million Project Tarpon 
Amazon distribution center in Daytona Beach, FL.  The 
leading institutional projects were the $250 million Uni-
versity of Michigan Detroit Center for Innovation in De-
troit, MI, and a $150 million laboratory in Lexington, 
MA. 
 
The signals provided by the Dodge Momentum Index 
continue to suggest that construction activity will im-
prove in 2022 — and, more importantly, that this growth 
will be more balanced than what was seen in 2021.  How-
ever, the ever-present risks of the pandemic and tight la-
bor force will work to counter these trends, leading to 
moderate growth over the new year. 

 

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR  
ANNOUNCES ANNUAL ADJUSTMENTS TO 
OSHA CIVIL PENALTIES 
 
WASHINGTON – The U.S. Department of Labor an-
nounced adjustments to Occupational Safety and Health 
Administration civil penalty amounts based on cost-of-
living adjustments for 2022. 
 
In 2015, Congress passed the Federal Civil Penalties In-
flation Adjustment Act Improvements Act to advance the 
effectiveness of civil monetary penalties and to maintain 
their deterrent effect.  Under the Act, agencies are re-
quired to publish “catch-up” rules that adjust the level of 
civil monetary penalties, and make subsequent annual 
adjustments for inflation no later than January 15 of each 
year. 
 
OSHA’s maximum penalties for serious and other-than-
serious violations will increase from $13,653 per viola-
tion to $14,502 per violation.  The maximum penalty for 
willful or repeated violations will increase from $136,532 
per violation to $145,027 per violation. 
 
Visit the OSHA Penalties page for more information.  
The Department of Labor Federal Civil Penalties Infla-
tion Adjustment Act Annual Adjustments for 2022 final 
rule is effective January 15, 2022, and the increased pen-
alty levels apply to any penalties assessed after January 
15, 2022. 
 
 
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR REMINDS 
SPECIFIC EMPLOYERS TO SUBMIT  
REQUIRED 2021 INJURY, ILLNESS DATA 
BY MARCH 2, 2022 
 
WASHINGTON – The U.S. Department of Labor’s Oc-
cupational Safety and Health Administration reminds em-
ployers that the agency began collecting calendar year 
2021 Form 300A data on Jan. 2, 2022.  Employers must 
submit the form electronically by March 2, 2022. 
 
Electronic submissions are required by establishments 
with 250 or more employees currently required to keep 
OSHA injury and illness records, and establishments with 
20-249 employees classified in specific industries with 
historically high rates of occupational injuries and illness-
es. 
 
Visit the Injury Tracking Application Electronic Submission of 
Injury and Illness Records to OSHA for more information and 
a link to the Injury Tracking Application. 
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U.S. ECONOMY GROWS IN FOURTH  
QUARTER, BUT INVESTMENT IN  
STRUCTURES DECLINES AGAIN, SAYS 
ABC 
 
WASHINGTON, Jan. 27—The U.S. economy grew at a 
6.9% annualized rate in the fourth quarter of 2021, ac-
cording to an Associated Builders and Contractors analy-
sis of data released today by the Bureau of Economic 
Analysis.  Investment in nonresidential structures de-
creased at an annual rate of 11.4% for the quarter and has 
now contracted in eight of the past nine quarters. 
 
The U.S. economy expanded 5.7% in 2021, the fastest 
rate of growth since 1984.  Investment in structures de-
clined 8.2% in 2021 after contracting 12.5% in 2020. 
 
“Commercial real estate is among the most compromised 
segments of the economy,” said ABC Chief Economist 
Anirban Basu.  “The pandemic has profoundly shifted 
behavior.  Remote work is far more common, and a great-
er fraction of business is being conducted via Zoom or 
other virtual platforms.  The result has been higher office 
vacancy and reduced hotel occupancy.  Neither is good 
for demand for construction. 

 
“Retail bankruptcies that began during the pandemic’s 
first year, in part because of the dramatic move toward e-
commerce, have contributed to increased store closures 
and vacant retail space,” said Basu.  “That has further re-
duced demand for commercial construction services. 
 
“However, nonresidential investment has increased in 
certain segments,” said Basu.  “Among the most obvious 
are development of data and fulfillment centers, back-
bones of the e-commerce economy.  Of course, the built 
environment is heavily comprised of office buildings, 
shopping and strip malls and hotels.  Accordingly, even 
significant construction of data and fulfillment centers has 
not been sufficient to counteract the weakness in commer-
cial construction.  That said, health care and industrial 
construction should emerge as other sources of expanding 
demand for construction services during the coming 
months.  This could help maintain contractor confidence, 
which continues to improve, according to ABC’s Con-
tractor Confidence Index.” 
 

https://www.abc.org/News-Media/News-Releases/entryid/19179/abc-s-construction-backlog-slips-in-december-contractor-confidence-continues-to-improve
https://www.abc.org/News-Media/News-Releases/entryid/19179/abc-s-construction-backlog-slips-in-december-contractor-confidence-continues-to-improve
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CONSTRUCTION FIRMS FORESEE  
GROWING DEMAND FOR MOST TYPES OF 
PROJECTS, AS 74 PERCENT OF FIRMS 
PLAN TO HIRE IN 2022 DESPITE SUPPLY 
CHAIN AND LABOR CHALLENGES 
 
New Industry Outlook Shows Contractors Expect a Boost 
from the Bipartisan Infrastructure Bill and Broad-Based 
Private-Sector Demand, Except for Retail and Office 
Construction, If They Can Find Workers and Materials 
 
Construction contractors expect increasing demand for 
numerous types of projects in 2022 despite ongoing sup-
ply chain and labor challenges, as most firms plan to add 
workers this year, according to survey results released 
today by the Associated General Contractors of America 
and Sage.  The findings are detailed in Expecting Growth 
While Coping with the Lingering Impacts of the Pandem-
ic: The 2022 Construction Hiring & Business Outlook. 
 
“Contractors are, overall, very optimistic about the out-
look for the construction industry in 2022,” said Stephen 
E. Sandherr, the association's chief executive officer.  
“While contractors face challenges this year, most of 
those will be centered on the need to keep pace with 
growing demand for construction projects.” 
 
The percentage of respondents who expect a market seg-
ment to expand exceeds the percentage who expect it to 

contract – known as the net reading – in 15 of the 17 cate-
gories of projects included in the survey.  Contractors are 
most optimistic about the market for highway and bridge 
construction, which has a net reading of positive 57 per-
cent.  They are similarly optimistic about transit, rail and 
airports projects, with a net reading of 51 percent, and 
water and sewer projects, with a net reading of 50 per-
cent. 
 
These segments all stand to see increased federal invest-
ments because of the recently passed Bipartisan Infra-
structure bill.  Contractors are also upbeat about demand 
for federal construction projects, with a net reading of 37 
percent, and power construction, with a net reading of 29 
percent. 
 
The highest expectations among predominantly private-
sector categories, with a net reading of 41 percent each, 
are for warehouses and other healthcare facilities, which 
includes clinics, testing facilities and medical labs.  The 
outlook for hospital construction is also strong, with a net 
reading of 38 percent. 
 
Contractors were also optimistic about multifamily resi-
dential construction, with a net reading of 32 percent, and 
manufacturing construction, with a net reading of 27 per-
cent.  Expectations were more subdued, however, for pub-
lic buildings, with a net reading of 20 percent; kindergar-

(Continued on page 23) 

https://www.agc.org/sites/default/files/Files/Communications/2022_Construction_Hiring_and_Business_Outlook_Report.pdf
https://www.agc.org/sites/default/files/Files/Communications/2022_Construction_Hiring_and_Business_Outlook_Report.pdf
https://www.agc.org/sites/default/files/Files/Communications/2022_Construction_Hiring_and_Business_Outlook_Report.pdf
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ten through 12th grade school construction, with a net 
reading of 19 percent; higher education facilities, with a 
16 percent net reading; and lodging, with a 6 percent net 
reading.  Only two categories received negative net read-
ings, both of -8 percent: retail and private office construc-
tion. 
 
Optimism about growing demand for many types of con-
struction projects is leading many firms to plan to hire 
workers this year.  Seventy-four percent of respondents 
expect their firms will expand headcount in 2022, com-
pared to just 9 percent that who expect a decrease.  Forty-
seven percent of firms expect to increase their headcount 
by 10 percent or less.  However, 22 percent say their 
headcount will grow by 11 to 25 percent and 5 percent 
anticipate an increase of more than 25 percent. 
 
Adding those workers will be a challenge, however.  An 
overwhelming 83 percent report they are having a hard 
time filling some or all salaried or hourly craft positions, 
compared to only 8 percent who say they are having no 
difficulty.  And three-fourths of respondents say it will 
continue to be hard to hire or will become harder to hire 
this year. 
 
The pandemic continues to impact the construction indus-
try, association officials noted.  Eighty-four percent of 
respondents report costs have been higher than anticipat-
ed, while 72 percent say projects have taken longer than 
anticipated because of the pandemic.  As a result, 69 per-
cent have put higher prices into bids or contracts, while 
44 percent have specified longer completion times. 
 
Supply chain bottlenecks are also impacting construction.  
Only 10 percent of firms report they have not had any 
significant supply chain problems.  Sixty-one percent 
have turned to alternative suppliers for materials and 48 
percent have specified alternative materials or products. 
 
Rising construction costs and slowing schedules have 
contributed to a significant number of project delays and 
cancellations.  Forty-six percent of contractors report hav-
ing a project delayed in 2021 but rescheduled, while 32 
percent had a project postponed or canceled that has not 
been rescheduled. 
 
“The last two years have become increasingly unpredicta-
ble, due in large part to the coronavirus and public offi-
cials’ varied reactions to it,” said Ken Simonson, the asso-
ciation's chief economist.  “But assuming current trends 
hold, 2022 should be a relatively strong year for the con-
struction industry.” 
 
Officials with Sage noted that firms are being more strate-
gic about information technology as they try to remain 
competitive in the current environment.  Sixty-one per-
cent of contractors indicate they currently have a formal 

(Continued from page 20) 
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IT plan that supports business objectives.  An additional 7 
percent plan to create a formal plan in 2022. 
 
“Amid the challenges the industry faces, technology plays 
an essential role in keeping teams connected and projects 
moving,” said Dustin Stephens, vice president of Con-
struction and Real Estate, Sage.  “The past few years have 
highlighted just how crucial mobile and cloud-based solu-
tions are, and we will continue to see these technologies 
play an integral role in helping construction firms bounce 
back.” 
 
Stephens added that most firms plan to keep their technol-
ogy investment about the same as last year.  When asked 
whether they planned to increase or decrease investment 
or stay the same in 15 different types of technologies, the 
majority of respondents – ranging between 69 and 89 per-
cent – said their investments would remain the same. 
 
Association officials urged public officials to take steps to 
help the industry recover in 2022 and avoid measures that 
will undermine the sector.  They noted that the Biden ad-
ministration’s vaccine mandates will prompt many vac-
cine-hesitant workers to leave the relatively few employ-
ers covered by the orders and move to smaller firms that 
are not covered by the rule and employ over 60 percent of 
the industry’s workforce. 
 

(Continued from page 23) “Given how many firms are currently looking to hire, 
many vaccine-hesitant workers will be able to switch jobs 
instead of taking a shot they have already resisted for over 
a year,” Sandherr said.  He added that the administration’s 
plans to increase tariffs on Canadian lumber and maintain 
existing ones on other key construction materials will 
make it harder for firms to accurately bid upcoming pro-
jects and complete them on schedule. 
 
Sandherr said the association will continue to push for 
new federal investments in workforce development and 
make sure Congress keeps its promise to boost funds for 
infrastructure.  He added the association would continue 
to encourage construction workers to get vaccinated, and 
is planning to release new Spanish-language public ser-
vice ads on the subject later this month to accompany a 
series of ads encouraging vaccinations AGC released last 
year. 
 
“Our ultimate goal is to make sure that contractors’ opti-
mistic outlook for 2022 becomes a reality,” Sandherr said. 
 
The Outlook was based on survey results from more than 
1,000 firms from all 50 states and the District of Colum-
bia.  Varying numbers responded to each question.  Con-
tractors of every size answered over 20 questions about 
their hiring, workforce, business and information technol-
ogy plans.   
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